Climate Change Advisory Committee
Industry & Waste Subcommittee
Conference Call/Meeting Minutes

February 18, 2009 10:00am-12:00pm
RCSOB, Medium Conference Room, 15th Floor
The following subcommittee members were present for the call:

Jim Elliott, Jan Jarrett
Participating by phone:  
George Ellis, Mark Hammond, Fred Harnack, Michael Trupin
Participating DEP staff included:

Ken Beard, Mark Hand, Malcolm Furman, Ian Scott Sykes
Public Participation included:
Judy Eschberger (Novak Strategic Advisors on behalf of Waste Management)
Jim Elliott chaired the meeting in place of Terry Bossert, who could not attend.  Jim gave a brief overview of the agenda and noted that the next full committee meeting is scheduled for February 27th.  Our goal is to come up with a workplan.  At the last meeting on January 28th, coal mine methane recovery was discussed and refining the workplan was recommended.  George Ellis said he sent comments to Robin Lighty, who agreed to rework the work plan, but the comments were never sent to the subcommittee.  George Ellis will send to Laura Chambers who will in turn forward to the subcommittee.  
Previous proposals to consider:

1. Industrial Natural Gas Consumption Best Management Practices Work Plan
Indicate potential savings and new measures or best management practices DOE has identified for industry, and savings.  Economic costs are energy paybacks of several years.  Jan said tonnage reduction is pretty good.  Jim said emission reduction is substantial.  Jan asked who would be doing workshops.  Malcolm said Rick has conducted steam and natural gas workshops. It is likely DEP might work together with DOE (federal government) to manage these kinds of workshops.  
George Ellis asked about industrial energy consumers.  Judy said the Energy Association of PA might be able to assist with information.  George said we might be able to get some ideas for the workplan from them.  Malcolm said we can add this idea to the list and move forward with it.  
2. Reduce Lost and Unaccounted for Natural Gas Work Plan

Jim said the amount of natural gas being lost through the distribution system is being examined and asked what measures could take place to reduce the amount of gas being lost.  We lose a lot due to leakage.  Mark Hand wants to standardize the system so we can get more results.  Jan asked about lost and unaccounted for water.  Jim said BUC has standards in place for this.  Jan asked whether gas could be tracked in a standardized way as well.  Mark said yes.  Mark talked about EPA’s natural gas star program and noted that five or six of our large gas companies are partners in this program.  They agreed to participate and track greenhouse gas emissions and implement best management practices.  EPA offers a variety of resources and training for companies on how to detect gas and line breakages, etc.  Jan asked whether gas lines and sewer lines need to be replaced.  Jim said there is probably a replacement program for them.  Mark said there is a combination of things, such as immediate paybacks. There has been an issue with unprotected bare steel and leaky lines.  Jan asked whether it is a safety issue.  Malcolm said not if it leaks out very slowly from the joints and valves.  A majority of the problems are at service sites, where meters are known to leak.  George asked about infrastructure and whether utilities have to report valid used gas.  Mark said the Federal Department of Transportation is concerned about the interstate pipelines.  Jan suggested trying to weed out differences between the costs of required ongoing maintenance so it gives us better sense of the overall cost.  We need to make sure the action plan is beyond business as usual.  Mark said best management practices should be ongoing and it is in the companies’ best interest to do that.  Case studies have shown that most of these companies have less than one year payback.  Most places are complying with what they should be doing.  Jim said PUC would probably expect this to be done on a more rigorous basis through lost gas, and should require more uniform attention to lost and unaccounted for gas.  Jan asked whether there could be a recommendation to legislation similar to Act 129 on the electric side for goal for reduction and demand and suggested that part of it could address lost and unaccounted for gas and accelerated meter deployment.  Mark thinks it is a great idea and has talked to the EPA who suggested best management practices but did not want us to use them in the work plan because they were taking national practices and boiling them down to what PA would need.  Jim said we need to put it in context as far as what steps are able to be implemented and believes it will happen in time.  We need to refine the cost analysis to show there is a logical means in implementing certain practices that are not insurmountable because of cost.  Jan asked about the Marcellus Shale exploration.  Malcolm said they are gathering lines and have a factor of loss.  Robin Lighty has an estimate on Marcellus growth and can get us more information.

3. Improved Efficiency at Wastewater Treatment Facilities  
Jim said we are basically continuing the outreach program to educate facility operators and owners to provide greater efficiency with energy consumption.  There was a suggestion of outreach to six to eight facilities per year to undertake improvements.  Malcolm pointed out at the bottom of the first page anarobic treatment is mentioned, which has not been used in many plants.  Mark talked about energy star program which is not being used statewide.  Jim asked whether the DEP wastewater outreach program proposed new efforts or whether that should be part of the workplan, as an expansion of efforts.  Jim asked how we will claim the additional amount of greenhouse gas reduction as part of the new initiatives.  

Getting back to the agenda, Malcolm talked about the list he compiled and asked whether the committee is interested in moving these ideas forward.  

· Waste-to-Energy, MSW:  
Mike Texter covered this in his existing workplan.  Malcolm supports this workplan and wants to expand it as much as possible.  Malcolm asked whether we should move forward with incorporating new ideas.  Jim said as we refine these three on the solid waste industry, we need to be realistic with the workplan. Waste-to-energy (WTE) and alternative fuels need a lot of refinement.  Jan said we need to know how much.  There are no numbers on them for reduction or cost.  Malcolm said that would be part of the refinement process.  In Malcolm’s discussions with waste staff, they are looking at it from a materials management standpoint.  More realistic workplans can come together and be seen as opportunities; none would stand alone.  Jim said there are seven WTE plants in the state of PA.  Some are reaching their useful life.  The US and Europe are showing increased interest in biomass and producing diesel or methanol from waste.
· Waste-to-Energy, Sludge Digesters:

Malcolm noted that a co-digester was announced yesterday, which is a large facility, and will check with the Agriculture & Forestry subcommittee to make sure they are not also including this in their workplan so as to avoid a duplicate effort.
· Other Waste Issues: 
Recycling—we need the encouragement of the Recycling Markets Center (RMC) so that industry and recycling go together.  If we get more industrial waste considered here, it connects more tightly.  Judy suggested talking to Mike Texter because the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (SWAC) is working on redefining solid waste.  Judy said landfills are partnering with Sony and other companies to have recycling within 24 miles of every residence by 2012.  There are electronics waste collection projects all over the state.  Initiatives have been taken to remove electronics waste from landfills.  

· Telecommuting:
Judy thinks this issue should stay with the Industry & Waste subcommittee because people are not leaving their homes so it is not really a transportation issue.  Jan suggested if state had this program it would be a good way to start.   Malcolm agrees and said that there is a federal law that the state should be looking into implementing this.  The state could adopt the federal law with some minor adjustments.  The federal government is looking at it as a homeland security issue.  Jan suggested checking to find out whether the transportation subcommittee or any other committee is looking into this before we do anything with it.  Jim said it needs to be brought up at next Friday's full committee meeting.  

· Battery Backup as Load Shaving and Daily Operation and Solar Thermal Parity:  These issues can both be assigned to the Electricity GTD subcommittee. 
· Efficiency and Effectiveness Upgrade Tax Credits:
Judy said we should look at stimulus plan and what tax credits are available to better determine whether we should overtake this or whether is should be assigned to the Residential and Commercial subcommittee. 

· Nuclear power: 
This will most likely be assigned to the Electricity GTD, but Industry might have something to do with it.
· Advanced Iron and Steel: 
Fred Harnack said they are moving forward but it is still too developmental. Jim verified that we should not develop into workplan. 
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